
One way
John 14

Where are you going?  How are you getting there?

These are two questions that are at the heart of John 14.  They are questions 
about Jesus - where is Jesus going, how will He get there, and can anyone 
else come with Him?  And they are questions about us, too - are we going 
where Jesus is going?  How will we get there?

In John 14, Jesus and His friends are still gathered around the meal table 
they were at in John 13; still humbled and perplexed at the feel of their newly 
clean and dry feet, washed by their Lord.  The air is still thick with tension 
after Jesus had announced that He would be betrayed by one eating with 
Him, and that Peter was going to disown Him publicly.

All this talk of betrayal, these hints of Jesus’ death.  Jesus keeps saying that 
He is going away, and where He is going, they could not come.  Jesus’ 
followers are troubled.

But Jesus keeps speaking to them here in chapter 14 - He says in v.1, ‘Do not 
let your hearts be troubled.  Trust in God, trust also in me.’  In the midst of all 
their uncertainties about the coming days, Jesus tells them the same thing He 
has been saying all throughout John’s gospel.  He looks at them and says, 
‘Keep trusting me.’

In 13:36, Peter asked Jesus, ‘Lord, where are you going?’  Now, in v.2, Jesus 
tells them: ‘In my Father’s house are many rooms; if it were not so, I would 
have told you.  I am going there to prepare a place for you.’

Now, Jesus tells His followers what we read about at the start of chapter 13 - 
the time has come for Jesus to  depart from this world, and return to His 
Father.  That’s where Jesus is going.

In the later parts of the gospels, we see how Jesus will get there - through 
death on the cross, resurrection to  life, and ascending to be with God the 
Father.

But what is He going to do  when He arrives?  Jesus is not just off back to 
Heaven to celebrate a job very well done on Earth, and to kick back and put 
His feet up.  He tells His followers that He is going to prepare a place in His 
Father’s house for them.

1



Do you know the feeling when you get in touch with some friends that you 
really love knowing and spending time with, and you invite them to stay with 
you, and they say ‘yes’?  You’re pleased to spend time making up their room, 
you’re looking forward to the time they come through the door to stay with 
you.

That experience we have tells us something of Jesus’ feelings about us as we 
follow Him.  He came to this world to offer that invitation, ‘Come and live with 
God.  Not just for the weekend, but forever.’  And when we say ‘yes’ to that 
invitation, Jesus goes ahead to prepare things for those He loves and who 
love Him.

In John 13, Jesus said that nobody could go where He was going.  Then He 
told Peter that His followers could go, but not yet.  Now, in chapter 14, we 
know why - Jesus has to go first, to prepare the way, and to prepare a room, 
for each of us who is going to follow Him to life in the Father’s house forever.

First of all, He goes through all the gory agony and God-abandonment of 
death on a cross for our sin, to clear away every sinful barrier we have put 
between ourselves and a home with our Father God.  Then, He rises from 
death to overcome the power of the one force that could prevent us living 
forever with God.

Then, after these great and cosmic battles are won for those of us who reply 
with a ‘yes’ to His invitation to  believe in Him, Jesus goes to make up a room 
for us.  Have you ever thought about what that says about how much God 
values you?  That there is a room in His house that is especially set aside for 
you.  That Jesus is preparing a room in God’s forever home that has your 
name on it.

Silent Reflection - Saying ‘yes’ to trusting Jesus with your life, means He goes 
to Hell and back to prepare the way, and then He goes to Heaven to prepare 
a room especially for you.

When you’re following Jesus all the way into  eternity, you’re not just a 
number.  You are known, loved, treasured - and your arrival is being prepared 
for.  A life with God the Father, in His home forever - that’s where Jesus’ 
followers are going, and there’s enough room for all of us, Jesus assures us 
in v.2.  But how do we get there?
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Jesus continues in vv.3-4, ‘And if I go to prepare a place for you, I will come 
back and take you to be with me that you also may be where I am.  You know 
the way to the place where I am going.’

And it’s at this point that Thomas jumps in at v.5 and adds to Peter’s question.  
Thomas still doesn’t get where Jesus is going, and Jesus will need to talk 
again in this chapter about how He is going to His Father to make it clear to 
them all.  But Thomas also asks the ‘how do we get there?’ question.  How do 
we get to a destination we have never seen and have no directions for?

Jesus answers with another one of the ‘I am’ statements we have heard in a 
number of places in John’s gospel; seven statements where Jesus reveals 
something of who He is and what He has come to do for us.  He says in v.6, ‘I 
am the way and the truth and the life.  No-one comes to the Father except 
through me.’

Now we have seen a few times in John’s gospel how Jesus makes the kind of 
outright, exclusive claim to  be the one way to  life with God, now and forever; 
that 21st century western society considers arrogant, foolish and dangerous.  
But there is no clearer statement than John 14:6 in the whole of John’s 
gospel, or indeed in the whole Bible, that this is the truth of it.

People say that it is arrogant to think that Christianity is the one way to God 
or life or Heaven.  It is not, however, a system of beliefs and ethics to be held 
up and compared with other world religions.  Christians don’t say Christianity 
is the only way; we say that a person, Jesus Christ, is the one way to life, 
eternity and God.  And we say that because Jesus said it.  Why would 
Christians not believe and say what Jesus Himself said?

Jesus does not say, ‘I am a way and a truth and a life,’ as if He presents for 
us one possible way to being connected with God, and one truth that you can 
choose if you like it well enough amongst others you can choose in a 
postmodern multicultural world, and one life that you can choose to live 
amongst other lifestyles and belief systems you might opt for.

And Jesus does not say, ‘I am the best way and the best truth and the best 
life,’ as if we might believe that Jesus really is the One who brings us to God 
in the fullest and best of ways, but other people at least might end up in the 
Father’s house by the skin of their teeth.

What Jesus says is much more challenging, inclusive and exclusive than that.  
It’s challenging because it claims your whole allegiance and life.  It’s 
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inclusive, because this claim and this truth is not just for people who have 
grown up in Christian families, or for Western cultures, or people who seem 
pretty good - it is a claim and a call to the whole world, every kind of person 
from every kind of background.  And it’s exclusive, because Jesus goes on to 
make it plain, ‘No-one comes to the Father except through me.’

Jesus invites the world to come and dwell in His Father’s house forever.  
Where are we going?  Those of us who take up the invitation and believe in 
Jesus are going to the Father’s house, in eternity.  How do we get there?  
There is only one way.  The person Jesus Christ.

Does it seem strange to you that the answer to the question, ‘How do we get 
there?’ is a person?  Postmodern ears may get offended by the exclusive and 
arrogant claims of one system of truth.  But then Jesus isn’t a system, He’s a 
person.  Could the way to God, and truth, and life, all be bound up in a 
person?

Jesus explains in John 14 why He is the only way, truth and life.  Go back to 
vv.3-4, and we’ll see that the only way to get to the Father forever, where 
Jesus is going, is for Him to die for you, rise for you, prepare a place for you, 
and then come back to take you to be with Him.

The search for hope beyond death, when people take it up at all these days, 
often looks like different travellers following different maps.  One follows the 
instructions of this religion, another follows the instructions of another.  Some 
travellers can be seen picking parts of the directions from various religious 
and self-help maps, and still other travellers appear to  be drawing their own 
maps and assuming that they’re heading the right kind of way.

Jesus claims that no map leads you to His Father’s front door.  And even if it 
did, if you should presume to  knock on the front door of your Holy Creator 
God and ask to come in, even when you know He has read your back 
catalogue of rebellion against Him and a sinful, hurtful heart, head and hands, 
what would make you think that there was a room ready for you?

Jesus says, you have to be invited in.  He does invite you in.  He says, ‘Trust 
in God, trust also in me.’  Jesus says, ‘if I prepare a place for you, then I will 
come back and take you to be with me in my Father’s house.’

When Jesus’ followers are holding on to Him at the end of their life’s journey, 
and when He returns to  this world at the end of its journey through time and 
history, He will pick His followers up and take them to where He’s going.  He’ll 
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pick us up from our journey, because we know Him and He knows us, and He 
will lead us to His Father’s door.

The Father will open the door, and Jesus will introduce us because He is on 
the doorstep with us, ushering us in because He has made right all that we 
made wrong.  Then Jesus will show us to the room that He promised to 
prepare for us.  The only way to God is to know Jesus.

The only truth about God is what Jesus has revealed to us about Him.  v.7 
reminds us about a theme that John has returned to  many times in this book - 
when you see Jesus, you see God.  In v.8, Philip asks that they might see 
God the Father.  Jesus response in vv.9-11 is that when you see and know 
Jesus, you see and know the Father.

Jesus doesn’t list a ten point system of doctrines and beliefs that you must 
tick off to ensure you have grasped the truth you need to save you.  It’s all a 
lot more personal than that.  Truth about God is all bound up in a person - 
Jesus Christ.  Know Him, and you know the Truth.  It’s not what you know, it’s 
who you know.

Know Him, and you know God.  Don’t know Him, and you don’t know God, 
and you’re not going to, either - for the simple reason that Jesus, the Son of 
God, is the only One who’s ever seen God the Father, and the only One who 
can make God known to  us.  He is God Himself, so He can reveal God to us.  
And He is human, so He is able to reveal God to humans like you and me.

The only way to  God is to know Jesus, the only truth about God is revealed to 
us in Jesus, and the only life with God is through sharing in life with Jesus.  
Jesus says this in vv.19-20: ‘Because I live, you also  will live.  On that day 
you will realise that I am in my Father, and you are in me, and I am in you.’

People will live forever with God when their lives are caught up with God’s 
forever life.  And the connecting life is Jesus’ life.  Jesus’ life and purpose is 
caught up with His Father God’s - the two are inseparable.  Those of us who 
follow Jesus are people whose lives are caught up with Jesus’ life and 
purpose - we know Him and live with Him and love Him, and our life is now 
inseparable from His.

And through that eternal, sin-and-death-defeating life of Jesus, our lives are 
caught up with God the Father’s life - something that we’ll only fully see and 
realise ‘on that day,’ Jesus says; the day when we will be raised to life 
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because we’re holding on to  the risen Jesus, the day when we come home to 
the Father’s house.

There is only one way to God - but what a way.    The people who first heard 
those exclusive words ‘I am the way and the truth and the life’ would not have 
thought the person who said them arrogant, because their feet were barely 
dry from His washing them, and they could see the sadness and the love in 
His eyes as He told them of how He would soon die for them, and they could 
hear the excitement in His voice about the day that those who accepted His 
invitation were coming to stay with Him forever.

This is not an arrogant belief system, Jesus is the God who humbles Himself 
beyond all measure in dirt and in death, and tells us in the midst of that what 
we need to know - there can be no other way but Jesus to life, now and 
forever, with God.

Question - Does it make sense to you that Jesus can be the only way to 
God?

The way, the truth and the life are only in the person called Jesus Christ.  
They can only be in the person called Jesus Christ.  So what a strange thing 
for His followers to hear how much they need Him, and in the same breath be 
told that He must depart from them.  How will Jesus be with them now?

Jesus tells His followers that He has to go, not only to only to prepare a room 
and a route for us to have life forever in the Father’s house after death, but 
also so that we can have something here and now as His followers that He 
wants to give us.  Jesus has to go, so that God can send us His Holy Spirit.

What is this ‘Holy Spirit’ that we hear about Jesus’ followers having?  We’re 
going to hear more about who He is and what He does especially in chapter 
16 in a couple of weeks’ time, and that’s when we’ll look more fully at what’s 
here in chapter 14 about the Holy Spirit as well.  I think it would be helpful to 
spend a sermon on this by itself, and we’ll do it then.

All I shall say today about the Holy Spirit is that He is God, and He is with us.  
God is One God in three persons.  The person of God the Father, the person 
of God the Son, and the person of God the Holy Spirit.

Jesus is talking to His followers in these chapters of close conversation about 
how He, God the Son, will depart from their presence.  But He promises that 
He will not abandon us.  He will return to  us to bring us home to  the Father’s 
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house one day.  But in the meantime, we are not abandoned, because God 
the Father and God the Son send God the Holy Spirit to be with us and in us.

What I want to leave you with today is one final thought to ponder from the 
end of John 14.  Have a look at v.28.  Jesus says, ‘You have heard me say, “I 
am going away and I am coming back to you.”  If you loved me, you would be 
glad that I am going to the Father, for the Father is greater than I.’

Those of us who follow Jesus profess to love Him, right?  How much do we 
love Him, as a person?  Of course, we love Him with a kind of incredibly 
grateful love for all that He has done and continues to  do for us.  But do we 
love Jesus in a way that is excited for Him that He is in His Father’s house 
already?  Do we love Him like He’s not just a means to an end for us, but like 
He’s a person we care about?  Are you delighted for Him that He’s home?  
And are you looking forward to joining Him?  He’s getting everything ready... 
are you coming to stay?

Question - Have you ever felt glad for Jesus that He is through the suffering 
of pain and death, and that He is in His Father’s presence forever?
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